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April 4, 2023

          Regular Meeting Minutes
 
Town Council Members Present:  Mayor Brenda Christensen- Presiding, Darrel Nish-, Scott Solum-, Jim Brown-, Marc Mair.
Staff: Planner-Brian Preece-Excused, Clerk-Karen Mair, Public Works-Justin Hooper.
Public: David Hendricksen, Bob Kowallis, Don Sant, Eric Kellems, Doug Clements, Jana Brown, Kaleen Potter, 
Meeting called to order: 7:00 p.m. 

Pledge of Allegiance: Jim Brown
Opening Prayer: Darrel Nish
Approval for Meeting Minutes for February 2, 2023– Mayor Christensen asks if all the members have had a chance to read through the minutes and if so, she will accept a motion.  Jim Brown makes a motion to approve the minutes for February 2, 2023. Scott Solum seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous. The minutes are approved as written.
Financials for February 2023 & March 2023 – Mayor Christensen asks the council if they had all reviewed the financials for February and March 2023. With no questions the mayor calls for a motion. Darrel Nish makes a motion to approve the financials for February & March 2023. Marc Mair seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous. Financials are approved for February & March 2023.
Public Comment: Bob Kowallis would like to encourage the town web site director to update the information that is listed. I checked the town website and the information did not come up. I wanted to reach out to the council member about the town pay raises that are being proposed. 
Another question I have is that I noticed that the fence is down on the service station property. Is there something going on there? The mayor indicates that there is nothing there we are aware of.  
Doug Clements request that the town put together a day when the residents come together and help clean up all the fallen trees. The Council 
State Audit Report for the Agreed upon Procedures- 

We finally received the audit from Aycock Miles and Associates. We did very well this year. There were only a few things that need a little work. One was not enough coverage for the Treasurer Bond. That has already been remedied. There was a comment on that the minutes to the Public Notice Website were not posted in the 3 days of being approved. It is a little difficult to do since we are not open on Fridays. We get them posted. The only other item was that we need to move money from the checking into a PTIF fund. We can only have 35 percent of the annual budget in the checking. I feel we have done a great job of keeping the town in working order. If anyone would like a copy or would like to review a copy, please let the clerk know and she will make this available. 
Rank Choice Voting: Kelleen Potter was welcomed by the Town Council to come and help everyone understand the way the rank choice voting works. Ranked choice voting has voters rank their choices as first, second, and third and so on. If someone wins 50% during the first round, that’s your winner. If no one crosses that threshold, the last place finisher is eliminated, and that candidates supports are reallocated to their next backup choice. That process repeats until someone wins over 50% of the votes.
By doing this the candidates conduct more civil campaigns by addressing the issues and working to appeal to a broader spectrum of voters. 

After the election, a survey was done and 86% were satisfied with their voting experience and 90% felt the ballot was easy to understand and fill out. 
Clarification of the Disposition of the ROW at approximately 3150 South 3500 West Charleston Utah. 
The mayor asks Brian to update everyone about this agenda item. Brian states that the property owners came to the town and requested that the town dispose of the right of way between their homes. The town held the required public hearings and advertised for them and decided to move forward with the disposition of the right of way on 3500 west. The town hired a ROW disposition company that looked at it and they came up with a comparable value to ground in surrounding areas. This particular piece has water lines that would include an easement for the Water Conservancy. The council and myself discussed the cost and decided that they would discount it at 75 percent of the appraised value. The council and the property owners wanted to move forward with the sale. The town hired a surveying company to mark the corners. The state law states that if your property is adjacent to the land then you have first right to purchase it to the center line as do any other adjacent property owners.  In this instance there are 4 property owners. If one doesn’t want to purchase then one of the other owners has first option to purchase that piece. Brian is unclear as to why this has stalled. The mayor asks the clerk to explain what is stalling this from going forward. Karen explains that one of the questions is that with the water company having an easement through the property would they have to pay full price for ground that they won’t own. I’ve tried to explain that they will own the property you just won’t be able to put a permanent structure on it. You can still use it as part of your lawn etc. If the water line needs to be fixed or replaced, they would have to dig it up to fix it. The mayor indicates that there has been a 75% discount given to them for that reason. Doug feels that the property should be divided up and then they can plant trees, grass or gardens and make it look nice. Jana asks if the property will be marked. Karen states that the surveying company asked that and we decided to wait until this meeting was over in case it needed to be split differently. Now that everyone is in agreement we can move forward and have the corners marked and get everything to the title company. 
Possible Hiring of Wes Johnson as the Town Engineer- 

The mayor indicates that we have been working with Wes Johnson for years. It has cone that Wes has left Horrocks Engineer and I would like to hire him for our Town Engineer. He is currently going to work for Midway City. He is going to be basically an independent contractor. He will be an employee similar to Brian as to where he would bill us similar as Brian does. He would be a great asset to our Town. If the board is good with Wes as an employee I will meet with him and get everything going. 
Tentative Budget

The mayor gives the council a copy of the tentative budget and asks that they take it home and go over it and see if there is anything that they would like to change. If they have any questions please come in or contact her so they can discuss or make necessary changes. There will be a public hearing next month on the propose budget so we need to have the necessary changes made by then. 
Scott Solum makes a motion to accept the tentative budget and set the public hearing for next month. Darrel Nish seconds the motion. All in favor. Motion carries. 

Annual Pay Raise for the Clerk, City Planner and Maintenance Director

The mayor states that she has looked over their wages and the budget and feel like they can do a 2% raise. Darrel asks if 2% is sufficient with the rate of inflation. The mayor states that they were given the cola at the first of the year. This is a merit increase. 

Darrel asks if this would include the mayor stipend. Brian indicates that they would have to have a public hearing in order to give themselves a raise. Darrel feels that what our mayor receives is a shame. They ask to put the potential raise for the mayor on the next month agenda while we are having the public hearing for the budget. Jim Brown makes a motion to accept the 2% pay raise for the clerk, City Planner and the Maintenance Director. Scott Solum seconds the motion. 4 in favor 1 abstain. Motion carries. 
Annual Open Meetings Training- 
Brian Preece explained all the areas that the State Open Meeting class requires with all Town Council members. Brian informs the council that the legislature is taking away the authority from town councils and city councils the ability to be the land use authority. This means that you will not be able to approve subdivisions. There is changes into how the process will work. We now have to provide all the ordinances to the developer or applicant. We now have 15 days to work with for the preliminary concept. Another area that we need to look at is the CUP. It may be something that we look at removing from our ordinance. We have until 2024 to make these changes before the legislature makes the changes. 
Staff Reports: -   Justin Hooper –We were able to obtain a trailer for the mini excavator. Dave happen to spot it. It worked out perfect. We also have replaced the toilets in the restrooms to power flush. We have also replaced the thermostats with lockable controls due to rentals overriding the system and adjusting the settings. This should stop that. I also have been walking down the canals and ditches to remove what debris for runoff. We may need to try and get a piece of equipment in order to remove some of the large downfall. I also attended the county meeting for the potential flooding and hazards that we may have. Their biggest concern was sheet flooding. They are worried about the water running over the top of the snow and flooding the lower areas. They have sand bag areas up at the county that we can have access to if we need them.  Anyone that helps, we need to record their time so that we can turn them into FEMA. Jeremy Hales is the one that I have been in contact with. If and when he alerts me, I will notify you and we can make calls at that time. The reservoirs are about 50 percent so there is somewhere for the water to go and they are willing Deer Creek go to 100 percent if need be. Dave Hendricksen- nothing, Brian Preece –Karen Mair –We are heading into another election year. Jimmy and Darrel seat are up this time. If anyone is interested in running, sign up will be in June.  Darrel Nish – I went to the FEMA meeting and basically they said the mayor was in charge but ultimately they are in charge. The Pioneer celebration is going well. Eric Kellum is the chairman for the event. David is going to be here for the race. Marc Mair – I went to the interlocal meeting and the big concern was the temple lights and how the free transit was working out well. Scott Solum- .  Jim Brown-nothing. Mayor Christensen- 
Marc Mair makes a motion to adjourn. Jim Brown seconds the motion
Meeting adjourned at 9:00 p.m. 
Submitted by Karen Mair – Clerk\Recorder

